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ECONOMIC REGULATION AUTHORITY BILL 2002 
Committee 

Resumed from 15 October.  The Deputy Chairman of Committees (Hon Simon O’Brien) in the Chair; Hon Nick 
Griffiths (Minister for Housing and Works) in charge of the Bill. 

Clause 7:  Members - 
Progress was reported after the clause had been amended. 

Hon NICK GRIFFITHS:  When we last considered this clause, Hon George Cash asked a number of questions, 
and I wish to answer those questions.  One question was specifically about subclause (3), which states -  

A person cannot be appointed or hold office as a member if the person is a public sector employee.   

Hon George Cash asked about the rationale behind the subclause and if there would be a perceived conflict of 
interest if the person was an employee of the public sector.  The rationale is to achieve consistency with, and 
give support to, clause 28, which provides -  

 . . . the Authority is independent of direction or control by the State or any Minister or officer of the 
State in the performance of the Authority’s functions.   

It is also consistent with clause 30, conflict of interest.  That clause prevents a member of the Economic 
Regulation Authority having a direct interest in a regulated business.   

Hon George Cash also noted that the chairman is to be appointed on a full-time basis and inquired about the 
issue of remuneration, specifically whether the authority will consult the Salaries and Allowances Tribunal.  He 
expressed the view that the authority itself is the group of people that will decide the remuneration of the 
chairman and other members.  That will not be the position.  Clause 12 outlines remuneration and conditions of 
members and provides that these are to be determined by the Governor on the recommendation of the Minister 
for Public Sector Management.  In determining the remuneration, the Minister for Public Sector Management 
will consult the Salaries and Allowances Tribunal.  Steps have been put in place in anticipation of such 
consultation as part of the recruitment and appointment process.  Under clause 12(2), there is the ability to 
prescribe the position as being subject to the Salaries and Allowances Act.  The first part of section 6 of the 
Salaries and Allowances Act refers to a number of officers.  Subsection (1)(e) states -  

A person holding any other office of a full-time nature, created or established under a law of the State, 
that is prescribed for the purposes of this section, but not being an office the remuneration for which is 
determined by or under - 

There is the capacity to enact regulations to bring the position into the ambit of the Salaries and Allowances Act.  
Of course, the regulations have not been drafted because the position does not exist.   

The next issue raised was the proposition that there appears to be a conflict between clause 7(3) and clause 
10(3).  Clause 10(3) deals with the alternate chairman and states -  

A person who is a public sector employee can be appointed as the alternate chairman.   

I note the point.  Clause 10 provides for an alternate chairman to be appointed when the chairman is unable to act 
because of sickness, absence or whatever.  A provision for an alternate chairman will ensure that an 
appropriately skilled and experienced person can be appointed for a short acting term until a permanent member 
can be appointed.   

Hon George Cash interjected.   

Hon NICK GRIFFITHS:  Yes.  This is to provide for a degree of flexibility.  It may be the case that the most 
appropriate person is a public service employee.  It will probably be the case that such a person may be very 
reluctant to resign from the public sector for a short period.  This provision is included in case the contingency 
arises.  The intention would be to appoint a permanent chairperson as soon as the vacancy arose.  This is a 
stopgap measure in case there is a potential short-term vacancy.   

Hon DEE MARGETTS:  What happens if the chair is not a member of that committee?  What may relate to the 
membership of the committee may not relate to the chair.  It has been pointed out that a person cannot be 
appointed or hold office as a member if the person is a public sector employee.  Any reference to members of the 
committee obviously do not refer to the chair.  More particularly, I wish to return to some of the debate touched 
on the last time the Committee discussed this Bill.  I am referring to the issue of the quorum.  The Government 
has amended that provision and the number of members who can be appointed.  Will the minister clarify that 
there do not need to be any members?  The chair can have a meeting by himself and make decisions by himself.  
If the chair died or resigned, a public servant could act on his own making decisions in place of a number of 
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existing authorities.  There is potential for a public servant acting as the chair of the authority to act totally on his 
own and make decisions about rail, gas, water and electricity and any other currently unregulated authority that 
ends up under that bailiwick.  Does the minister believe that is the type of scrutiny and regulation that the 
community expects? 

Hon NICK GRIFFITHS:  The first query was whether the chairman was a member.  I refer the member to clause 
7(5), which states - 

A member other than the chairman need not be appointed on a full-time basis. 

It is clear that the chairman is a member.  Regarding the other matters, I refer the member to clause 2 of schedule 
1, which states - 

This Schedule applies if the governing body consists of more than one member. 

Clearly, as a matter of law if this Bill is passed, there need only be one member for there to be an Economic 
Regulation Authority to be operative.  However, that is not the intention.  When the schedule applies - that is, 
when other members are appointed - a quorum for a meeting is two members.  That is set out in clause 5 of 
schedule 1 at page 36 of the Bill. 

Hon DEE MARGETTS:  I thank the minister for his answer but I refer him to clause 6(1), which states - 

(a) one member appointed as the chairman of the governing body; and 

(b) such other members, if any, as the Governor considers necessary for the proper performance of 
the Authority’s functions. 

“If any” would indicate that there need not be, at any particular time, any other members other than the chair.  
There might be a meeting that requires more than one member.  That does not mean to say that decision making 
does not lie with just one person.  If there is no need to appoint other members, that surely means the rules of 
meetings need to be abided by only if there is more than one person.  The clause states “such other members, if 
any”.  It refers to one member being appointed as the chairman. 

Hon Nick Griffiths:  The member is discussing clause 6. 

Hon DEE MARGETTS:  I am. 

Hon Nick Griffiths:  We are on clause 7. 

Hon DEE MARGETTS:  I realise that.  The issue is that we have already found two potential legal minefields.  
One is that a person can or cannot be a public servant.  Frankly, that is confusing.  There is further confusion 
whether more than one member is required.  Can the authority function with just the chair?  It seems that the Bill 
has been poorly drafted. 

Hon NICK GRIFFITHS:  I note what the member is saying.  I made it quite clear in my previous answer that the 
authority can be up and running with one member but the Government’s intention is to engage more members 
than just the chair.  The point has been answered.  The rest of the member’s observations are just rhetoric.  She 
does not like the Bill. 

Hon DEE MARGETTS:  I put on record on behalf of the many groups, industries and sectors in the Western 
Australian community that this is not just rhetoric.  They are looking at the current systems of regulation within 
their industries.  This slapdash approach to what will be in their place is not just rhetoric.  This is about a poor, 
knee-jerk response to a new method of regulating industry.  It has a very narrow focus.  Frankly, people listening 
to this debate will be very interested in the flippant responses of the minister to something that, for them, is 
vitally important. 

Clause, as amended, put and passed. 

Progress reported and leave granted to sit again. 
 


